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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

May 10, 2011


The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.




Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)



Edward Liverman)







Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)




Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and Councilman Lawson opened the meeting with prayer.  
Adoption of Business Agenda
Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  
Councilman Bobbitt requested that item 9 (b) Award of Contracts for Storm Debris Cleanup be tabled until the May 12 budget work session.
With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for May 10, 2011 with the aforementioned amendment.
Public Comment (Scheduled):  Main Street Director Charles Williams—Monthly Update
Mr. Charles Williams, Main Street Director, provided a monthly update of activities on the Avenue indicating that the Festival of the Roanoke will be held this weekend beginning with the “rock the block” concert Friday night.  He stated the street festival will be held Saturday from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. and will feature the “First Annual Battle of the Batteaux Race”.  Mr. Williams stated this month, Victory Baptist Church moved from Roanoke Avenue to their new location but we did add a law firm.  He stated he continues to receive inquiries from people 
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interested in locating on the Avenue.  Mr. Williams stated one of the biggest assets of being a Main Street Community is the public-private investment.  He stated he is excited to see the sidewalk project begin.  He stated he has been tracking private investments and found that property owners have invested in over $185,000 in their property on the Avenue.  Mr. Williams stated this coming Tuesday, Liz Parham with the Main Street Program in Raleigh is coming back here for RABA’s Board Retreat so they can focus on their goals and objectives.  He thanked the City Council for their support.
Public Comment (Scheduled):  Michelle Edenbeck—Cross Walk
Ms. Michelle Edenbeck was not in attendance.
Public Comment (Unscheduled): Steve Dennis & Larry Perkinson
Due to the time limit for unscheduled public comment, RABA Member Steve Dennis of 904 Monroe Street, Roanoke Rapids, NC read the first page and RABA Member Larry Perkinson of 417 Roanoke Avenue, Roanoke Rapids, NC read the second page of the following letter:
Open Letter to the Roanoke Rapids City Council

From the Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance Board of Directors

May 10, 2011

In March, the Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance asked City Council members that consideration be given to street tree replacement during the streetscape project planned for early May. We were later informed that the Beautification Committee did not agree with the NC Main Street Resource Center’s recommendation that replacement of the trees in the 200 and 1000 blocks of Roanoke Avenue is the right thing to do. They also disagreed with the varieties of trees suggested by Alan Moore, the Eastern Regional Urban Forestry Specialist for the N.C. Department of Environment and Natural Resources.

At the suggestion of the City Manager and the Mayor, on April 13, 2011 RABA attended a meeting with the Beautification Committee to listen to each other’s ideas and concerns. Mayor Doughtie, Councilwoman Scarbrough and Beautification Liaison Councilman Bobbitt were in attendance. Planning & Development Director Amanda Jarratt acted as facilitator for the meeting. RABA and the Beautification Committee both discussed their positions, with the Mayor and both Council members taking part in the discussion. At the end of the meeting everyone present agreed for RABA and the Beautification Committee to contact our respective experts to convene another meeting so that we all could ask questions of the experts. 

RABA was following the process as we understood it to hear all the information as a group. RABA felt this would better equip us to engage in discussions so that all parties would receive the same information in an open forum so that we could bring the issue to a mutually beneficial resolution.

On April 18, 2011, Ms. Jarratt informed RABA that the Beautification Committee had already returned a letter of recommendation to the City Council voicing their opposition to the replacement of the trees in the Roanoke Avenue Business District. No additional dialogue - no answers from experts – just…NO. 

When Councilwoman Scarbrough suggested discussing the Roanoke Avenue trees during the May 3, 2011 City Council work session, her suggestion was dismissed by Councilman Lawson who said the matter was signed off during discussions about the Golden Leaf funds. Councilman Lawson was referring to the streetscape plans approved by RABA and voted on in the December 7, 2010 City Council work session.

RABA acknowledges that when RABA voted to o.k. the streetscape improvement plan in December 2010, the trees were not included in the scope of work because there was no money budgeted by Golden Leaf, RABA or the City for tree 
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replacement. Does this mean that RABA can never contemplate replacing the trees? RABA feels that the fact the trees were not included in the scope of work that RABA voted on did not exclude RABA from continuing to plan and raise funds for tree replacement.  Thanks to a very generous local corporate sponsor, the money is now available to bring new trees to life on Roanoke Avenue. RABA believes the timing is perfect during the sidewalk and lamppost replacement project to plant new trees.

One Councilman inquired how replacing the trees would impact the terms and conditions of the Golden Leaf Foundation grant which reimburses the City for the cost of the lampposts and sidewalk. Pat Cabe of the Golden Leaf Foundation indicates that “the use of Golden LEAF funds for this project does not provide any stipulations regarding the retention or replacement of the trees in Roanoke Rapids.”

In 24 hours on May 5, 2011, RABA gathered the signatures of 85 residents, employees, and business and property owners in the Roanoke Avenue Business District on a petition indicating they would like for the tree issue to come before City Council for discussion and vote. That attempt to get the issue onto the agenda was also dismissed.

This is about more than trees. This is also about City staff communication and City Council’s willingness to listen to information from all parties involved. The fact that the Beautification Committee recommended against tree replacement is just that – a recommendation from an advisory committee. RABA feels that the City Council should make a public decision based on all input, including the opinions of small businesses in the Roanoke Avenue Business District. City Council should not vote based only on their personal feelings about the trees, but should consider that these sales tax generating, job producing companies are struggling to revitalize a deteriorating section of our City, and need your help to move forward to make the area a beautifully streetscaped and thriving business district once again.
After considering all the information presented to you, please consider NC Main Street Resource Center’s recommendation that replacement of the trees in the 200 and 1000 blocks of Roanoke Avenue is the right thing to do and now is the right time to do it.
Thank you for listening,
Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance - Board of Directors

Public Comment (Unscheduled): Janet Dixon
Ms. Janet Dixon of 418 Roanoke Avenue, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated she would like to share with Council the following letter she found among some old papers.  She stated it is probably 30 to 35 years old and was written by Robert Towe when he was Chairman of the Uptown-Downtown Business Improvement Association.
Dear Fellow Businessmen or Property Owners:

PLEASE TAKE TIME TO READ THIS LETTER ….. it is part of an attempt by local merchants and property owners to stop and turn around the deterioration of our uptown and downtown business districts.

There are those that say this turnaround is not possible, but we are convinced that it is.  We believe that our business districts can be lifted to a point where they will be a major attraction to shoppers for miles around, to where other merchants will be clamoring for rental space in these districts and to where we can serve the majority of the needs of shoppers in the Roanoke Rapids area.

Work towards these goals has already begun.  On the large scale, an architect’s master plan for the upgrading of the business areas has been completed and accepted.  The City government is working on an overall beautification of Roanoke Avenue; new lighting and parking space is being looked into.
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On a smaller scale, the merchants with help from the City, planted holly trees along the Avenue in both business districts.  The Kiwanis Club started the beautification of the parking lot behind Rose’s and, with help from the City Beautification Commission, look what has been accomplished.  Planters National Bank has built their new building improving tremendously almost half a block and Leggett plans to continue the motif into their parking lot.  Planters’ new mall beside Shafia’s adds a modern look.  All of these things are helping to bring us closer to our goals, but now we need your help.  No one person, business or city government can do it all, it takes each person doing his share to accomplish this.  That is where work on the smallest scale begins.  To help with this, a Cosmetic Committee has been formed.  The function of this Committee is as follows:
(1)
To advise merchants or property owners making improvements what color scheme, signs, etc. we would like for 
them to use to be in keeping with the master plan for the area.
(2)
To prod merchants and property owners into making improvements towards the master plan.

Please bear in mind that these are the smallest scale improvements; things which WILL NOT cost a great deal of money but have a tremendous impact when everyone does his share.  A little paint for example…look at the difference in appearance of the back wall of the Planters’ mall.  We are trying for the clean look at the new shopping center, and make no mistake about it, THIS LOOK ATTRACTS CUSTOMERS….old musty buildings do not.

We are open to suggestions, we welcome them…..we need them.  Should you see anything which would improve the business district at a nominal cost, please tell us.  Look over your own building.  Does it have the clean, fresh look of the shopping centers?  If it doesn’t, what can you do to bring it closer to our goal that would fit in with the master plan?  Should you need advice about improvements you are planning, please contact any member of the Committee listed below and we will do our best to inform you as to what would or would not fit in with the future look for the Roanoke Rapids business districts.

Let’s all work together to accomplish the most in the shortest time.

Confidently yours,

Robert L. Towe, Chairman/s/

News & Photo Center

RLT/llp

COMMITTEE MEMBERS
Paul E. Green, Planters National Bank & Trust Company

Mason L. Harp, Bell’s Shoe & Clothing Store

Gene Shell, The Quality Shop

Charles N. Fitts, Fitts-Crumpler Electric Company
Ms. Dixon stated 35 years later, we are still addressing the same problem of the deteriorating business district.  She stated they are a small group of people working hard to improve the business district and they have had tremendous support from the Main Street Program.
Mayor Doughtie stated Mr. Williams mentioned $185,000 worth of improvements being made.  He asked if being part of the Main Street Program enables the property owners to have access to grants.
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Mr. Williams stated the grants for the most part are project based.  He stated they are hard to get for individual businesses.  He stated RABA does have the Façade Grant Program that can help.

Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated April 5, 2011 (Work Session); April 7, 2011 (Budget Work Session); April 12, 2011 (Regular Meeting); April 14, 2011 (Budget Work Session); April 21, 2011 (Emergency Meeting) and April 28, 2011 (Budget Work Session).

City Council Appointments:  Reappointments to Canal Museum Advisory Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Kathy White and Mike Ferguson received the unanimous vote for reappointment to the Canal Museum Advisory Committee.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to reappoint Kathy White to serve as the Friends of the Canal Representative on the Canal Museum Advisory Committee for a term to expire April 30, 2014 and to reappoint Mike Ferguson to serve as the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District Representative on the Canal Museum Advisory Committee for a term to expire April 30, 2014.

Public Hearing:  Special Use Permit Request to Operate a Retail Store and Bar at 1001 Roanoke Avenue
Planning & Development Director Jarratt announced that anyone wishing to speak during this public hearing should sign up with the Clerk.  She indicated that this is a quasi-judicial hearing and testimony must be sworn.

The following individuals were sworn in by City Clerk Vincent:  Planning & Development Director Jarratt and Mr. Lonnie Harris (applicant).
Planning & Development Director Jarratt reviewed the following staff report with Council:

April 27, 2011
TO:

Mayor & City Council Members

FROM:

Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning & Development Director/s/

RE:

1001 Roanoke Avenue—Retail Store and Bar

Lonnie Harris (applicant) and Reinco Corporation (owner) have requested a Special Use Permit to operate a retail store and bar at 1001 Roanoke Avenue (Parcel Number 0900432).  This property is zoned B-1.  The applicant intends to operate a combination use as defined by the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance.  This facility will operate as Bagz-N-Boardz offering cornhole supplies (boards and bags), t-shirts and hats.  In addition, a sports room and cornhole course will be available for patrons to utilize.  The hours of operation of this facility range from 5:00 p.m. – 12:00 a.m. on Monday, 2:00 
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p.m. – 11:00 p.m. Wednesday through Friday and 10:00 a.m. – 11:00 p.m. on Saturday.  The applicant will initially only offer pre-packaged food items.  Please see the attached site sketch and narrative submitted by the applicant.
The Council is now required to hold a public hearing followed by a final decision concerning this matter.

The Planning & Development staff has made the following findings concerning this request:

1.
The requested permit is within its jurisdiction according to the table of permissible uses; or


The requested permit is within its jurisdiction.
2.
The application is complete; or


The application is complete.
3.
If completed as proposed in the application, the development will comply with all requirements 
of the Land Use Ordinance; or


The development will comply with all of the requirements of the Land Use Ordinance if completed as proposed in the application.

The following seven items were also considered when evaluating item #4 (a), (b), (c) and (d) that follows:

1:
ingress and egress to the lot and proposed structures, especially by pedestrians and automobiles, is 
safe and convenient in terms of access and traffic flow; and


This is probably true.  The entrance to the property is along Roanoke Avenue.  There is no off-street parking for this facility; 
however, it is not required in the B-1 district per regulations in the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance.  Roanoke 
Avenue has adequate sidewalk space for access by pedestrians.

2:
off-street parking and loading affects adjacent property (in terms of traffic generation, economic 
impact, noise, glare and odor) similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; and


This is probably true.  The City of Roanoke Rapids does not require off-street parking for businesses within the B-1 zoning district.  
There is adequate off-street parking and municipal parking lots in close proximity of this facility.

3:
refuse disposal affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; and


This is probably true.  The applicant will have to dispose of refuse in a manner determined by the Director of Public Works.
4:
utilities are available; and


This is probably true.  All utilities are currently available for the site.
5:
the type, dimensions and character of screening and buffering satisfactorily screens adjacent 
property; and


This is probably true.  The parcel of land is zoned B-1 and will be compatible to the adjoining uses.  No buffer is required between 
the adjoining land uses.
6:
signs and lighting affect adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; and
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This is probably true.  All signage will require a sign permit.  All signage will have to comply with the requirements of the City of 
Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance as it relates to signage.  The placement of any additional lighting will be reviewed to ensure 
no detrimental effect to adjoining property owners.
7:
required yards, open space and existing trees and other attractive and natural features of the land 
are preserved.


This is probably true.  The site is currently fully developed.
Given the preceding, the staff has made the following findings concerning this request:

4.
If completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not:


(a)
Will not materially endanger the public health or safety; or



The staff has determined this is probably true.  The proposed use will have direct access to Roanoke Avenue from the 

existing driveway.  An assessment of the previously referenced seven items used to evaluate 4 (a), (b), (c) and (d) 


indicates no specific endangerment to the public health or safety that is not adequately addressed.

(b)
Will not substantially injure the value of the adjoining or abutting property; or



The staff has determined this is probably true.  This property is currently vacant.  There are additional restaurants and 

retail stores in the general vicinity.

(c)
Will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located; or



The staff has determined this is probably true.  Its use as proposed will be in harmony with the existing surrounding uses 

in the area based on the previously referenced seven items used to evaluate items 4 (a), (b), (c) and (d).

(d)
Will be in general conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, Thoroughfare 

Plan, or other plan officially adopted by the City Council.


The staff has determined this is probably true.  The Comprehensive Development Plan states the following policies 

should be considered:


Economic Development


2.1
The City shall encourage new and expanding industries and businesses to locate in the City, with 


equal emphasis on facilitating and assisting growth and development of the existing business and 


industrial community.



Commercial Land Use



3.1
Commercial development shall be encouraged in the City and surrounding area.



Downtown/Central Business District


8.1
Public policies and actions shall support the revitalization of the downtown and adjoining 



neighborhoods as a historic and cultural center of the community.

The applicant has addressed the requisite questions which must be answered by the City Council in the application.  It is your obligation to insure each has been adequately addressed after hearing all parties prior to rendering your final decision.

Staff Recommendation:  After a complete review of the information submitted to date by the applicant, it is staff’s opinion that the request satisfactorily meets the requirements of Section 151-54 of the Land Use Ordinance.
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The staff recommends; however, if the permit is approved, it is subject to the following stipulations:

1.
Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to the Planning & Development staff, 
when requested, to determine compliance with any one or more of the provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, 
Building Code, Fire Code, City Code or other applicable required code or ordinance.
2.
The facility shall obtain and keep current all licenses and requirements of the State of North Carolina.

3.
The facility shall not operate as a nightclub as defined by the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance.
The Council has several options regarding this Special Use Permit application:  (1) approval of the request as submitted; (2) denial of the request; (3) approval of the request subject to certain states conditions.

If this request is denied, the petitioner may not resubmit the request for a period of one (1) year, unless he can produce significant credible new information concerning the issue, after which he may be re-heard by the Council if they deem the new information significant in nature.

The following is the applicant’s narrative referred to in the foregoing staff report.  The sketch is on file in the Offices of the Clerk and Planning & Development Director:
March 28, 2011

Bagz-N-Boardz

1001 Roanoke Avenue

Roanoke Rapids, NC  27870

Bagz-N-Boardz is a family-friendly business offering activities for the whole family at an affordable price.  Some of the activities that we will be offering are the “Corn Chunker Challenge”, Open Cornhole Play and a Sports Room.  Bagz-N-Boardz will offer a retail business.  We are going to sell custom made cornhole boards, bags and scoreboards.  We will also have t-shirts and hats for sale.
The “Corn Chunker Challenge” is a 9 hole cornhole course that will challenge the best of cornhole players.  The course will be designed like a putt-putt course where all the holes will have some obstacle or challenge that must be overcome in order to “chunk” the bag in the hole.

Open cornhole play will feature boards set up to play normal cornhole.  Players can either practice or challenge their friends or family to a game of cornhole.

Bagz-N-Boardz will operate a weekly league for cornhole players, conduct tournaments and sponsor fundraisers for the community.

Proposed hours of operation:

Monday

  5:00 p.m. – 12:00 a.m. (league play)

Wednesday
  2:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m.

Thursday
  2:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m. (league play)

Friday

  2:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m.

Saturday

10:00 a.m. – 11:00 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Planning & Development Director Jarratt about the multi-use she mentioned earlier.
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Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated the retail store is permitted by right; however, the bar requires a Special Use Permit which is why they are here tonight.

A public hearing having been advertised and proper notices having been given according to law, Mayor Doughtie opened the hearing for comments.

Mr. Lonnie Harris of 110 Appleton Drive, Roanoke Rapids, NC stated they do not want to be known as a bar.  He stated this will be a family friendly business but will have a bar available if someone comes in and wants a cold drink.  He stated the business will be primarily retail selling the cornhole boards and bags.  Mr. Harris stated his whole family is involved.  He stated he and his brother make the boards, his wife makes the bags and his kids designed some of the holes on the cornhole course.  He thanked the Council for the opportunity to be here tonight.

There being no one else to speak, Mayor Doughtie declared the public hearing closed.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if the hours of operation are consistent with other businesses in the district.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated yes.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Planning & Development Director Jarratt if she had received any comments from the other businesses in the district.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated she has not received any inquiries or comments about this application which was properly advertised and posted.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried that items 1 – 3 of Section I are true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 27, 2011:  (1) the requested permit is within its jurisdiction according to the table of permitted uses; (2) the application is complete and (3) if completed as proposed in the application, the development will comply with all requirements of the Land Use Ordinance.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried that the following items 1 – 7 of Section II are true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 27, 2011:  (1) ingress and egress to the property is safe and convenient in terms of access and traffic flow; (2) off-street parking and loading affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (3) refuse disposal affects adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (4) utilities are available; (5) the type, dimensions and character of screening and buffering satisfactorily screens adjacent property; (6) signs and lighting affect adjacent property similar to uses permitted in that zoning district; (7) required yards, open space, and existing trees and other attractive and natural features of the land are preserved.
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Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 27, 2011 that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will not materially endanger the public health or safety.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 27, 2011 that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will not substantially injure the value of the adjoining or abutting property.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 27, 2011 that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried that it is true based on the foregoing staff report dated April 27, 2011 that if completed as proposed, the development, more probably than not will be in general conformity with the Comprehensive Development Plan, Thoroughfare Plan, or any other plan officially adopted by the City Council.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to grant a Special Use Permit to Mr. Lonnie Harris (applicant) and Reinco Corporation (property owner) for a retail store and bar at 1001 Roanoke Avenue, subject to the following stipulations:

1.
Additional detailed construction drawings and building plans shall be provided to the 
Planning and Development staff, when requested, to determine compliance with any one 
or more of the provisions of the Land Use Ordinance, Building Code, Fire Code, City 
Code or other applicable required code or ordinance.

2.
The facility shall obtain and keep current all licenses and requirements of the State of North 
Carolina.

3.
The facility shall not operate as a nightclub as defined by the City of Roanoke Rapids Land 
Use Ordinance.
Order to Demolish and Remove Dwelling Located at 306 Hamilton Street

Planning & Development Director Jarratt presented photos of the dwelling located at 306 Hamilton Street and reviewed the following staff report with Council:
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April 26, 2011

To:      
Paul Sabiston, City Manager

From:
 Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director/s/
Re:     
306 Hamilton Street (Parcel # 0902781):  ORDER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE DWELLING

The following is provided as a chronological order of events concerning the above referenced property:
· March 06, 2008 – An exterior only inspection was performed with few Minimum Housing Code violations noticed. Work was in process to repair deteriorated foundation sills. The contractor was advised to obtain a Building Permit due to the planned structural repair.
· March 12, 2008 – DME Construction purchased a building permit to replace dwellings damaged foundation sills.
· April 16, 2008 – The owner Mr. Bill Eckert called to inform that work will continue and will call for inspection as required.
· April 24, 2008 – The owner; Mr. Bill Eckert called to request meeting at dwelling on April 25, 2008 at 1:30 p.m.  to show progress of repairs.
· April 25, 2008 – Code Enforcement Officers Donald Tart and Matt Glenn met contractor at the dwelling and noticed progress was being made.
· July 15, 2010 – Minimum Housing Code Enforcement Officer Donald Tart performed an exterior only inspection of the dwelling and noticed that the dwelling was not repaired to comply with the Minimum Housing Code. An informal letter was mailed to the owner requesting that he contact the Code Officer regarding the maintenance and repair of the dwelling.  The owner is given the opportunity to bring the dwelling up to Minimum Housing Code with no further action required by the Code Officer.
· July 21, 2010 – The owner Mr. Bill Eckert called and stated that he was going to contact our office back by August 08, 2010 to inform his intentions of repairing dwelling.
· January 20, 2011 – A letter was sent to the owner to inform that a current owner research was being conducted in order to issue a formal complaint to all parties of interest and that a notice of hearing will be sent in approximately ten (10) days.
· January 24, 2011 – Formal research began and a Notice of Lis Pendens was filed with the Clerk of Superior Court in Halifax at a cost of $8.00.
· January 31, 2011 – Formal research was completed at the Halifax County Register of Deeds and Clerk of Court’s Office. 
· February 01, 2011 – Hearing notice was posted on dwelling and mailed via certified and regular mail to owner and all parties of interest.
· February 08, 2011 – As of this date all certified mail return receipts have been returned as delivered to owners and all parties of interest.
· March 01, 2011 – The owner contacted the Planning Department to give notice that he will not be attending the scheduled hearing on March 02, 2011 and that arrangements are being made to have a key to dwelling to be placed in the mailbox. Mr. Tart picked up the key at 4:00 p.m.
· March 02, 2011 – The Hearing was held at 10:30 a.m. with Code Enforcement Officer Walter Johnson and Minimum Housing Code Enforcement Officer Donald Tart in attendance.  An Administrative Inspection Warrant was not needed due to the owner providing a key for the dwelling and giving Mr. Tart permission to enter and inspect the dwelling. At this time a detailed visual inspection of the exterior and interior was made.  A list of all observed Minimum Housing violations is made.  After the inspection, it was determined that the cost of the repairs to bring the dwelling up to Minimum Housing Code would be greater than 50% of the current tax value of the dwelling.  The current tax value of the dwelling is $22,690 with the repairs estimated at $15,500.
· March 03, 2011 – The Findings of Fact was sent with an Order that the owner shall bring the dwelling into compliance with the Minimum Housing Code by demolishing and removing the dwelling from the property or by repairing, altering or by improving the structure to correct all of the conditions and deficiencies noted in the attached Exhibit A by a date not later than the 17th day of April, 2011.  Mailing is by Certified and Regular mail to the owner.  The notice was posted to the dwelling. 
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· March 04, 2011 – Received United States Bankruptcy Court District of New Hampshire notice in re: Eckert, William D., Jr. and Holly L. 
· March 15, 2011 – Received correspondence from the Law Office Of James G. Feleen, PLLC in re: Delancy Associates, LLC (306 Hamilton St.). The correspondence indicated that Mr. James G. Feleen, Esq. represents William and Holly Eckert in connection with a Chapter 7 bankruptcy they recently filed in New Hampshire but does not represent Delancy Associates, LLC. 
· March 18, 2011 – Formal Minimum Housing activity for the dwelling was posted on the City Planning web page. (Mr. Derrick Bennett came to office and stated: That he will be making contacts with hope to purchase.)
· April 7, 2011 – A letter was sent reminding owner and party of interest of the upcoming deadline of April 17, 2011 to have the dwelling repaired, or demolished and removed.
· April 18, 2011 – Re-Inspection was performed and repairs had not been made to bring the dwelling up to code nor had the dwelling been demolished and removed.
· April 19, 2011 – Contact was made to Mr. Derrick Bennett. He indicated that he decided not to purchase the property. 
· April 26, 2011 – A letter was sent to the owner and party of interest to give notice of the scheduled City Council meeting on May 10, 2011to consider a request for City Council to adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer to demolish and remove the dwelling located 306 Hamilton Street Roanoke Rapids, N. C.
· April 26, 2011 – Request is made to the City Manager for review and action by the City Council.  It has been 55 days since the Hearing was conducted at the dwelling.
· Taxes in the amount of $576.66 are owed for the tax years of 2009-2010.
Staff Recommendation

We have determined the dwelling to be in a dilapidated condition as defined by the Minimum Housing Code.  The staff has properly accomplished the required procedures and the owner has failed to comply with the Official’s Order.

We are requesting City Council adopt an Ordinance directing the Code Enforcement Officer to demolish and remove the dwelling located at 306 Hamilton Street, Roanoke Rapids, N. C. with a lien to be placed against the real property upon which the costs of removal are incurred.
EXHIBIT A
CHECK LIST OF VIOLATIONS FOUND DURING INSPECTION OF 306 Hamilton St.

1. Install approved (UL 217) smoke detectors in proper locations as required on both levels of the dwelling.

2. Make sure adequate electrical service is provided for dwelling(s).

3. All electrical alterations or new installations should be made in accordance with the NEC 2008 Electrical Code. Inspection must be made by the electrical inspector before ceiling and wall covering can be installed.

4. Make sure Electric Panel Box(s) is properly labeled.

5. Replace/repair damage or missing receptacle outlet covers.

6. Replace receptacle outlets that appear to be faulty.

7. Make sure there is no exposed wiring on interior of dwelling.

8. Light fixture for stairway must be controlled by wall switches located at the upper and lower level of the stairway.

9. Provide stairway with handrail that is in good condition and properly secured.

10. All dwellings must be supplied with a permanent source of heat that heats dwelling to a temperature of (68 degrees) at a level at least 3 feet above the floor under minimal winter conditions.

11. Have chimney inspected making sure there is no obstructions and being in good working condition.

12. Provide a freestanding or permanently installed cookstove.

13. Provide mechanical refrigeration equipment for the storage of perishable foodstuffs.

14. Replace/repair damaged kitchen cabinet drawer. 

15. Provide lavatory in lower level bathroom. 

16. Make sure hot water heater(s) is properly installed, (properly wired with no exposed wiring and the plumbing connections with no leaks).
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17. Make sure every plumbing fixture and water and waste pipe are properly installed and maintained in good sanitary working condition free from defects, leaks, obstruction and rodent proof.

18. Bathrooms must be provided with an interior door with privacy hardware.

19. Make sure all interior floors, walls, and ceilings are free from holes, deterioration and are structurally sound.

20. Floor system is failing at rear of dwelling on the northeast side; replace all deteriorated components of the damaged floor system. 

21. Repair entry wall to northeast rear room that has dropped considerably.

22. Repair upper level center wall on northeast side of dwelling that is dropping.

23. Repair upper level flooring on northeast side of dwelling that is dropping. 

24. All damaged/deteriorated flooring and sub-flooring in the dwelling must be repaired or replaced, making sure they are structurally sound. 

25. All floor coverings must be cleaned and sanitized as needed including hardwood floors.

26. Make sure windows are weathertight, watertight and rodent proof and capable of being easily opened and secured in position by window hardware.

27. Scrape and paint interior of dwelling as needed and make sure it is clean and sanitized.

28. Scrape all peeling paint on the exterior of the dwelling and repaint as needed.

29. Make sure chimney flashing is in good repair and secured.

30. Replace or repair all deteriorated, loose or missing siding on the dwellings exterior in areas as needed.

31. Wall framing is deteriorated and exposed to the elements of weather on the northeast side of the dwelling.

32. Replace/repair the deteriorated and missing corner boards on the northeast side of dwelling. 

33. Replace all broken windowpanes and replace any missing/cracked or damaged glazing.  

34. Provide window screens at all windows that are without open rips or tears.

35. Provide storm/screen doors at balcony door and all exterior doors that are without open rips or tears.

36. Replace deteriorated foundation sills. (Make sure an inspection is made by a City of Roanoke Rapids Building Inspector). 

37. Make sure foundation wall is structurally sound, without openings making it rodent proof.

38. Rear porch for upper level appears to be unsafe, replace/repair to make sure the porch is in good repair, structurally sound and impervious to water.

39. Protective railings are required on any unenclosed structure over (30) inches above the ground level or on any steps containing (4) or more risers. 

40. Remove volunteer vegetation overgrowth away from the rear of dwelling.

41. Demolish, remove or repair nuisance outbuilding in back yard.

42. To avoid administrative fees for Municipal Code Violations, please keep the property maintained at all times to eliminate any (tall grass, trash or junk).     

*NOTE*

No alteration to the dwelling is to occur prior to obtaining the requisite building and trade permits (which may require the use of contractors licensed by the State of North Carolina) from the office of the Roanoke Rapids Department of Planning and Development 

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about the size of the lot.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated she does not know but although it is a small lot, a house could be built back on the property.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about recouping the funds used to demolish the dwelling.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated a lien will be placed on the property.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if the land could be deeded to the City.

16113
Planning & Development Director Jarratt indicated that this property is in bankruptcy.

Mayor Doughtie stated he believes Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee was inquiring about a way to keep the property on the tax books.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated it will take quite a few dollars to demolish this dwelling.  He stated it would be nice to recoup that money and look at some way for another dwelling to be put back on the property to create revenue for the City—even if it means the City owns the property or donates it to someone to build a house.  

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated they strive to work with the property owner so we do not get to this point but in this case, the dwelling is not structurally sound.  She stated the vacant land would be more of an asset to the bank than the dwelling.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE

ORDINANCE DIRECTING THE CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE PROPERTY AS UNFIT FOR HUMAN HABITATION AND DIRECTING THAT A NOTICE BE PLACED THEREON THAT THE SAME MAY NOT BE OCCUPIED: 306 Hamilton Street Roanoke Rapids, N. C.        Parcel# 0902781

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids finds that the dwelling described herein is dilapidated and unfit for human habitation under the provisions of the Housing Code, and that all of the procedures of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, have been complied with; and

WHEREAS, this dwelling should be removed or demolished, as directed by the Code Enforcement Official, and should be placarded by placing thereon a notice prohibiting the use for human habitation, in that the costs of repairs needed to bring it into compliance with the minimum housing code exceeds 50% of the current value of the dwelling; and

WHEREAS, the owner of this dwelling has been given a reasonable opportunity to bring the dwelling up to the standards of the Housing Code pursuant to an Order issued by the Code Enforcement Official and the owner has failed to comply with the lawful Order of the Code Enforcement Official to repair or demolish the property within the time therein described; and

WHEREAS, G. S. 160A-443 (5) and Chapter 152 of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, empowers the City of Roanoke Rapids to have its Code Enforcement Official to remove or demolish a dwelling when an Order of the Code Enforcement Official has not been complied with;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids that:


Section 1.  The Code Enforcement Official is hereby authorized and directed to place a placard containing the legend:   

“This building is unfit for human habitation; the use or occupation of this building for human habitation is prohibited and unlawful.” 

on the building located at 306 Hamilton Street, in the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.
16114

Section 2.  The Code Enforcement Official is hereby authorized and directed to vacate the dwelling of all occupants and to remove or demolish the dwelling, said dwelling being located at 306 Hamilton Street in the City of Roanoke Rapids North Carolina, and owned by Delancy Associates, LLC. In accordance with the Order of the Code Enforcement Official issued pursuant to the Minimum Housing Ordinance contained in Chapter 152 of the Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.

Section 3.  (a)
The cost of removal or demolition shall constitute a lien against the real property upon which the cost was incurred.  The lien shall be filed in the office of the City Tax Collector, and shall have the same priority and be collected in the same manner as the lien for special assessments in Article 10 of G. S. Chapter 160A.


      (b)
Upon completion of the required removal or demolition, the Building Inspector shall sell the materials of the dwelling and credit the proceeds against the cost of removal or demolition.  The Code Enforcement Official shall certify the remaining balance to the Tax Collector. If a surplus remains after sale of the materials and satisfaction of the cost of removal or demolition, the Code Enforcement Official shall deposit the surplus in the Superior Court where it shall be secured and disbursed in the manner provided by G. S. 160A-443 (6).  

Section 4.  It shall be unlawful for any person to remove or cause to be removed the placard from any building to which it is affixed.  It shall likewise be unlawful for any person to occupy or to permit the occupancy of any building therein declared to be unfit for human habitation.

Section 5.  If the owner of the property should either demolish the dwelling at his own expense, or if, in the opinion of the code enforcement officer, the owner has rehabilitated the dwelling to the extent that it meets or exceeds the requirements of the minimum housing code prior to the time scheduled for demolition under this ordinance, then the City Manager is authorized to rescind this demolition order without further action by the City Council. 

Section 6.  This Ordinance shall become effective immediately after its adoption.
Contract for Planning Services
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated as discussed at the work session, arrangements need to be made to provide planning services in her absence.  She stated we discussed the proposal from Rivers & Associates and also requested a proposal from Holland Consulting Planners.  She stated Council has been provided with copies of the proposals.  Ms. Jarratt pointed out that Holland was utilized previously after Mr. Gurley retired.  She stated Holland is also administering the Vine Street CDBG Project and while the City has had a long-standing relationship with Holland and hopes to continue that relationship, after conferring with her staff, she would recommend entering into a contract with Rivers & Associates.  She stated the proposed hourly rate for Planner Kelly Lasky is $70.00 per hour.  Ms. Jarratt pointed out that both firms are extremely qualified but the office for Rivers & Associates is in Greenville while Holland’s office is located in Wilmington.  She stated it is critical during this time to have someone maintain office hours.  She stated her staff is wonderful but they do not have formal training in planning.  Ms. Jarratt suggested a schedule of two half days a week in the office and also have the Planner at the City Council and Planning Board meetings.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked the rate for Holland.  

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated $85.00 per hour.
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Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if we have any experience with Rivers & Associates.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated Rivers & Associates is currently providing engineering services for the Vine Street CDBG Project.  She stated Ms. Lasky has experience working as a Planner with the Town of Wrightsville Beach.

Councilman Lawson asked if the hourly amount includes travel.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated no, we would pay mileage.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if there are any other costs that we do not see.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated attendance at the meetings would be charged on an hourly basis.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated we have had good success with Holland and have worked with them for a long time.
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated Holland is an excellent firm and they have been wonderful to work with.  She stated as far as grant administration is concerned, you will not find a better firm than Holland but for day to day planning services, she would recommend Rivers & Associates.  She stated their office is much closer.  Ms. Jarratt stated after consulting with her staff, which she relies on heavily, and considering the physical location of both firms, she would recommend Rivers & Associates.
Councilman Lawson stated Holland’s rates include per diem, travel and other expenses.  He stated if you add the mileage on top of River’s $70.00 per hour charge, it will be more.

City Manager Sabiston pointed out that we would need to consider that Holland could charge for time in the car.

Councilman Lawson asked if that is considered.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt pointed out that either way, there will be a significant savings over what the City is paying her.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if Rivers & Associates has worked with us on other projects.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated during her time here, the only project has been the Vine Street CDBG Project.  She stated Council can delay taking action on this matter until the 
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budget work session on Thursday but she would like to meet with a representative from the selected firm before she leaves on May 20.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he would like to see some total numbers that include mileage.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated she will have that for Council at the work session.

Councilman Liverman stated Ms. Jarratt seems to be most confident in Rivers & Associates.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated both are wonderful firms but feels Rivers can provide the most practical services.  She stated there will be a cost savings either way.
Mayor Doughtie stated we need to look at the recommendation being made.  He stated our Department Heads deal with things everyday that we do not have any knowledge of.  He stated this is Ms. Jarratt’s last regular meeting and he would like to reemphasize what he said at the last work session.  He stated he is sure she will do very well wherever she goes.  Mayor Doughtie thanked Ms. Jarratt for the direction and quality of service she has given to us. 

Employment Agreement with Retired Police Chief Jeff Hinton to Serve as Interim Police Chief
City Manager Sabiston stated this agreement was discussed at last week’s work session.  He stated it is fairly straightforward and provides for Retired Police Chief Jeff Hinton to serve as Interim Police Chief for an initial term of six months for $29.00 per hour.  He pointed out that this agreement is terminable at will by the City without penalty.  Mr. Sabiston stated Mr. Hinton is in agreement with the contract and City Attorney Chichester did a good job drafting this document.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to approve the following agreement and authorize the Mayor and Clerk to execute the agreement:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

COUNTY OF HALIFAX

CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

BETWEEN THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA

AND JEFFREY KEVIN HINTON


THIS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT, (hereinafter referred to as “Agreement”) is made and entered into the _____ day of _____________, 2011 by and between the CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, (“City” herein) and JEFFREY KEVIN HINTON, (“Hinton” herein):

WITNESSETH:
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WHEREAS, the City is now and has been a duly incorporated municipality in Halifax County, North Carolina, at all times material to this contract; and
WHEREAS, Hinton is a former police officer in and for the City of Roanoke Rapids, and further served as Chief of Police for a number of years until his voluntary retirement; and
WHEREAS, Hinton has at all times since his retirement maintained his law enforcement certification as a former law enforcement officer within the State of North Carolina; and
WHEREAS, the City is currently in the process of accepting applications from and interviewing individuals for consideration for the position of Chief of Police for the City of Roanoke Rapids; and
WHEREAS, the City and Hinton desire to enter into this contract whereby the City shall retain and employ Hinton to serve in the position of Interim Police Chief for the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina, subject to the terms and conditions hereof.

NOW, THEREFORE, in and for the consideration stated herein, the parties agree as follows:

SECTION 1. TERM

1.
The term of employment shall be for an initial six month term and thereafter, if renewed, a month to month renewable contract until terminated as provided in Section 4 of this Agreement.  Hinton serves at the pleasure of the City Council and nothing herein shall be taken to prevent, limit or otherwise interfere with the right of the City Council to terminate the services of Hinton at any time subject only to the provisions of Section 4 in this Agreement.

2.
Hinton shall give the City Council a thirty (30) day advance notice before voluntarily resigning his position, unless the parties agree otherwise.

3.
Hinton agrees to remain in the part-time employ of the City during the term of this Contract.  Hinton may engage in other separate employment, provided that in no case shall any activity be allowed which would present a conflict of interest with the City or reflect poorly on the city government operations or image of the City.

4.
Employment at Will.  Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 1, Hinton shall serve at the pleasure of the City and shall be construed as an employee-at-will under State law.  Hinton shall report directly to the City Manager and is subject to all personnel policies and rules of the City unless waived by the City Manager because such rule or policy has no application to a part time position such as the one occupied by Hinton.  Hinton will not be paid any benefits (unless such benefits are to be paid as part of Employee’s previously earned and existing retirement benefits) received by other City Employees, such as, but not limited to sick leave, vacation pay, or holiday pay.  Hinton may receive benefits received by other part-time employees such as Thanksgiving and Christmas bonuses as may be appropriate.

5.
Duties and Responsibilities.  The responsibilities of Hinton shall be to serve as Interim Police Chief in and for the City of Roanoke Rapids; as such, he shall be required to maintain his law enforcement certification as well as other training and standards as required for a Chief of Police for Roanoke Rapids; Hinton shall further have and exercise all other duties and responsibilities that currently exist, or as may be required by City Council of a Police Chief; Hinton will report to the City Manager and shall submit to City Manager for approval of a bi-weekly work schedule before the start of each two-week session; following such two-week work session, Hinton shall submit to City Manager for approval an hourly accounting of his time which shall be used as the basis of Hinton’s bi-weekly pay.  

6.
Initial Employment Term.  The effective date of initial employment will be May 16, 2011 through November 16, 2011.  Following this initial term, this contract may be renewed on a monthly basis by City Council.

SECTION 2. SALARY BENEFITS
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1.
Hinton, at the time of initial appointment, shall be paid at the rate of $29.00 per hour as approved by the City Manager and not to exceed 1,000 hours annually, paid in accordance with the City’s normal payroll distribution.  Supplemental benefits to this basic salary are as follows:


a.
A city-owned cell phone will be provided to the Employee and the monthly plan will be paid by the City.


b.
Hinton shall be provided an unmarked Police Department motor vehicle; no other benefits will be paid to Hinton (unless such benefits are pre-existing and earned retirement benefits).

SECTION 3.  TRAVEL AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

1.
The City hereby agrees to budget and to pay for the reasonable travel and subsistence expenses of the Employee for professional and official travel, meetings and occasions necessary to conduct business and to pursue official City business as may be pre-approved by the City Manager.

SECTION 4.  EMPLOYMENT TERMINATION

1.
If for any reason Hinton desires to leave employment with the City, Hinton shall give the City a thirty (30) day notice of his intent to dissolve the relationship with the City of Roanoke Rapids.

2.
Hinton is an “at will” part-time employee of the City and City Council may terminate his contract at any time without notice.  Failure of the City Council to renew this contract shall serve as a termination of the contract with Hinton.  City Council will seek to give Hinton thirty (30) days notice of its intent to renew this contract but shall not be obligated to do so.

SECTION 5.  MISCELLANEOUS

1.
Merger and Modification.  This instrument constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and supersedes any and all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings, whether oral or written, between the parties.  Al negotiations, correspondence, representations and memorandums passed between the parties hereto are merged herein and this agreement cancels and supersedes all prior agreements between the parties with reference thereto.  No modifications of this instrument shall be binding unless in writing, attached hereto, and signed by the party against whom or which it is sought to be enforced.

2.
Waiver.  No waiver of any right or remedy shall be effective unless in writing and nevertheless shall not operate as a waiver of any other rights or remedy or of the same right or remedy on a future occasion.

3.
Caption and Words.  The captions and headings contained herein are solely for convenience and reference and do not constitute a part of this instrument.  All words and phrases in this instrument shall be construed to include the singular and plural number, and the masculine, feminine or neuter gender, as the context requires.

4.
Binding Effect.  This instrument shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the parties and their heirs, successors and permitted assigns.

5.
North Carolina Law.  This instrument shall be construed in accordance with the laws of North Carolina without giving effect to its conflict of laws principles.

6.
Two Originals.  This instrument may be executed in two (2) or more counterparts as the parties may desire, and each counterpart shall constitute an original.

7.
Follow Through.  Each party will execute and deliver all additional documents and do all such other acts as may be reasonably necessary to carry out the provisions and intent of this instrument.
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8.
Severability.  If a Court of competent jurisdiction should determine any one or more of the terms, provisions, covenants or restrictions of this agreement to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the terms, provisions, covenants and restrictions of this agreement shall remain in full force and effect.  Such remainder shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated.  If a Court of competent jurisdiction were to determine any one or more of the provisions contained in this agreement to be excessively broad as to duration, geographical scope, activity or subject, then the parties and court shall construe such provision by limiting or reducing them in order that such shall be enforceable to the extent compatible with the then applicable law.

9.
Situs.  If the parties have any disagreement as to the interpretation, implementation or beach of this agreement, any resolution of the same except as agreed upon in writing by both parties, shall be subject to binding arbitration.

IN TESTIMONY THEREOF, the City has approved this Agreement and caused this instrument to be executed in its name by its Mayor, and duly attested to by its City clerk (along with other City Officials as needed), all by order the Resolution of the City, and the City Manager has accepted this Agreement and has hereunto set his hand and seal this _______ day of ____________, 2011.








CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NC

ATTEST:






_____________________________(SEAL)









Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

______________________________(SEAL)

Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Offer Accepted By:

___________________________        



 _____________________________

Jeffrey Kevin Hinton





Date






     

This instrument has been pre-audited in the manner







       

 required by the Local Government Budget and







       

 Fiscal Control Act.







       

 _____________________________









MeLinda Hite, Finance Director







     

Approved as to legal form:








 _____________________________








       
Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney                       

Agreement with Davenport & Company, LLC for Financial Advisory Services Related to the Theatre Debt
City Manager Sabiston referred to the following staff report included in Council’s packet:
MEMORANDUM
TO:

City Council

FROM:

City Manager

SUBJECT:
Financial Advisory Services
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DATE:

5-6-11
Background:  At the City Council’s most recent retreat, the desire to consider financing options for the RRT debt obligation was discussed.  After preliminary discussions with the bond counsel who advised the City during the original bond agreement negotiations, resulting in the debt obligations with Bank of America, a recommendation to consider Davenport & Company (“Davenport”) was made to the City for detailed financial advice.  Davenport has submitted an open-ended, hourly agreement to the City for such services.  The proposal is attached hereto.
A representative from Davenport will attend the upcoming Regular Meeting to discuss the agreement and the nature of the relationship with the City Council.

Recommendation:  Following the discussion with the representative from Davenport, approve the proposed agreement or a modified version of the proposed agreement.

City Manager Sabiston stated he feels like this is an opportunity for us to save some money.  He stated the agreement is fairly basic and terminable at will.  He stated Mr. Ted Cole with Davenport is here tonight to talk about the issue of providing a limit or hourly amount.

Mr. Ted Cole of Davenport & Company, LLC stated he and Mr. Bob High met with City staff in early April to talk about the theatre debt and some of the goals the City has to restructure or refinance the debt.  He stated the financing the City has today is fairly complex and has a number of moving parts.  Mr. Cole explained that Mr. Bob High, former Secretary of the Local Government Commission & Deputy State Treasurer, will be the primary point of contact.  He stated after spending time with staff, the City’s Bond Attorney and the LGC, they would come back with a series of potential options, and provide the costs associated and potential benefits of each option.  Mr. Cole stated they work primarily with municipalities in North Carolina and Virginia, and they would be more than happy to provide the City with references.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Mr. Cole if he had a ballpark cost for the City to do this.

Mr. Cole stated that would be hard to do because of the scope of the work.  He stated a reasonable ballpark figure would range from $35,000 to $50,000.  He pointed out again that there are a number of moving parts to this transaction.  Mr. Cole stated one approach would be to set an initial budget and keep staff abreast of where they stand. 
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Mr. Cole what type of savings we might expect.

Mr. Cole stated that is a hard question to answer.  He explained that at this time the City has an exposure that is a variable rate and there are fees associated with the swap that will have to be re-negotiated.  He stated one element will be to eliminate the variability.  Mr. Cole stated it would be difficult to say what they could guarantee.  He stated it is too early to do that with any degree of confidence.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he understands but asked Mr. Cole if he could tell us from past experience that we would get back at least what we paid his firm.
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Mr. Cole stated yes.  He also indicated that there are other issues that come into play such as the tax-exempt debt.  He stated they need to be careful to ensure that nothing is done that would tie the City’s hands in what it could do with the theatre in the future.

Mayor Doughtie stated the word “detailed” was used to describe the type of financing we have for the theatre.  He asked Mr. Cole if his firm is familiar with this type of financing.

Mr. Cole stated yes.  

Mayor Doughtie stated he feels the Council would be more comfortable if they could get some references and hear from other municipalities about how much they spent and how much they saved.

Councilman Bobbitt asked Mr. Cole about a timeframe for the work.

Mr. Cole stated 60 to 90 days for the first part.

Mayor Doughtie stated they will take this under advisement and get back with Davenport & Company in a timely manner.

City Manager’s Report
City Manager Sabiston highlighted his bi-weekly report as follows:

BI-WEEKLY REPORT

TO:

Mayor, City Council Members and City Attorney

FROM:

Paul Sabiston, City Manager/s/

SUBJECT:
Bi-Weekly Report

DATE:

May 10, 2011

1.
Department Reports are included in the agenda packet for your convenience.

2.
Finance (April 30, 2011):   Year-to-date revenues are $11,652,453 (77.1% of budgeted revenues) and year-to-
date expenses are $11,732,949 (77.6% of budgeted expenses).  The Sales and Use Tax 
receipts 
year-to-date are 
$1,199,141 (-8.9% from this time last year) (Monthly ( Feb.) Collection - $143,074).  Total expenditures 
exceeded revenues by $80,496 as of April 30, 2011, 2011 for FY 10/11.  (April 2011 monthly revenues and 
expenses are attached as part of the month report by the Finance Department.)

3.
Planning:  The Planning & Development Department issued 16 building permits during the preceding 
month.  The total construction value of building permits issued for areas inside the City limits was $225,625 and 
within the ETJ $130,700.  The Planning & Development Department collected a total of $7,108.69 in fees.

4.
Police and Fire Departments:  Total Police incident activities:  2,225 (see Police Department report for 
details); Total Fire responses/activities for the month:  83 responses; 22 inspections; 11 plan reviews (see Fire 
Department report for details).
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5.
Parks & Recreation:  Total contacts for the month for all facilities:  37,715.  Ball field maintenance and grass 
cutting is in full gear this past month and keeping the staff extremely active.  The cleanup from the recent storm 
was relatively minor at the parks but major tree and debris removal occurred on certain portions of the canal trail.
6.
Human Resources:  Currently advertising for four positions:  Sanitation Equipment Operator I, 
Sanitation 
Equipment Operator I, Sanitation Worker, Cemetery Foreman, Planning Director, Public Works Director, City 
Manager and a Part-Time Water Fitness Instructor and Lifeguard.  Successful testing for the fire applicant pool 
occurred this past month and should result in filling the open positions in the Fire Department.  We received 69 
applications for the month.

7.
CDBG Grant Vine Street - $850,000/Chapel Ridge:  The City was awarded a CDBG grant in the amount of 
$850,000 for road, water, sewer, and housing improvements in the Vine Street area of town.  The bids for the 
infrastructure improvements were re-advertised and should be available for award in June.  As to the Chapel 
Ridge Project (Mills Construction), all grant funds have been drawn down and the appropriate COs for this 
project have been issued.  The close out hearing for this project will be held only after all of the units have been 
occupied. 
8.
Street Improvements:  Public Works staff has begun the sidewalk replacement project on the 200 block this 
week and will follow with the 1000 block in late June or early July.  An estimated 3 miles of resurfacing of City 
streets is scheduled to occur in June. 

9.
Legislative Update - 2011 General Session:  The City’s legislative goals were submitted to our local 
delegation at the HCIA meeting on January 19th.  Senator Jones submitted the request that would allow the City to 
seek passage of a referendum allowing for an up to one cent sales tax to be charged and collected in the City limits 
only and with the proceeds benefitting the City only.  The Senate Bill is 312 and the House Bill is 369.  Both of 
these bills are presently in the Finance Committees of each house without change or movement.
10.
USDA Grants/Projects:  The remaining USDA grant for the garage doors at the Public Works facility should be 
approved for bidding later this month.

11.
Inmate Program:  The inmates continue making general repairs and providing maintenance on and to the streets 
and other parks and recreation facilities.  
12.
Main Street Grant:  The 200 block sidewalk renovations are scheduled to begin in early May and the 1000 block 
thereafter in late June.  The goal for completion for both projects is July 31st. 
13.
FEMA Update:  The City staff has attended the “kick-off” meeting with FEMA to begin the reimbursement phase 
following the storm events of April 16th.  The City has entered into contracts with local debris cleanup companies to 
assist with both vegetative and commercial debris.  Additional cleanup-related contracts will be presented to City 
Council for approval on Thursday.  The City set a deadline for debris on-street pickup through May 13th and for 
reduced permit fees through the end of May.
14.
Transfer Station:  As discussed last month, the County is interested in exploring a joint transfer station with the 
City.  Various representatives from the City and the County met today to discuss a joint operation.  The savings for 
both would be the best part of the project although there are a lot of details to work out—including using the 
existing County landfill.  The group plans to meet again in June.
15.
Halifax County Work Experience Program:  This program which is similar to Job Boost would provide the 
City with labor at no charge.  Information on this program was distributed to Council.  We would have the ability 
to interview the employees.


It was the consensus of Council to add this item to the agenda for the May 12 budget work session.
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16.
Financial Advice:  City staff met with a financial advisory firm to assist the City with advice relating to the City’s 
Bond debt related to the Theatre.  The firm we met with is Davenport & Company, who was recommended by the 
bond counsel, Mr. Tom Lee who advised the City on the initial bond offering.  The firm seems well qualified and I 
recommend that we consider using its services.  A fee agreement is attached for your consideration and action at 
tonight’s meeting.  Mr. Ted Cole from Davenport plans to attend tonight’s meeting.
16.
Events This Month:  A May calendar of events has been provided to Council.
Other Business

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she has a question about the transfer station.  She stated she knows that a site has not been selected but asked for a bottom line figure excluding land.

City Manager Sabiston stated the number that the consultant has consistently used is $750,000 to $1,000,000.  He stated Mr. Dreitzler has tried to be both conservative and accurate.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a) (1), (3), (5) and (6).
Minute Book Pages 16124, 16125 & 16126 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.

16127
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed legal and personnel matters.  No action was taken.
It was the consensus of Council to discuss the contract with Davenport & Company, LLC at Thursday’s budget work session.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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